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DRAFT FINAL REPORT

FOURTH REGULAR MEETING OF THE

INTER-AMERICAN COMMITTEE ON EDUCATION (CIE)

The Fourth Regular Meeting of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE) was held in Quito, Ecuador on October 14-15, 2008. It was attended by delegates from 17 member states (Argentina, Barbados, Brazil, Canada, Chile, Colombia, Ecuador, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Panama, Suriname, Trinidad and Tobago, United States, Uruguay and Venezuela), as well as special guests.  This meeting was convened by the CIE Authorities and Executive Committee and organized jointly with the Technical Secretariat of the OAS Department of Education and Culture.

The meeting began with the singing of the national anthem of Ecuador in Quechua by the “Escuela Fiscal Chintillano Sánchez” and welcoming remarks by Ambassador Alfonso Quiñonez, Executive Secretary for Integral Development (SEDI) of the OAS, the Minister of Education of the host country, Ecuador, Lic. Raul Vallejo Corral, and the Minister of Education of Colombia, Dra. Maria Cecilia Velez White, Chair of the CIE. 

Ambassador Quiñonez emphasized the importance of Inter-American dialogue on educational issues of common concern, highlighting both the challenges and opportunities that this dialogue presents in the context of the CIE.  Challenges include institutionalization of the policy dialogue, the construction of a common agenda in a context of diversity in the region, prioritization in a context of scarce resources, and continuity in policies and programming.  The past leadership of the authorities and executive committee has been crucial for addressing these challenges.  In addition, the mobilization of resources and partnerships with civil society organizations and other international and national organizations have contributed to enriching the political dialogue and leveraging resources for concrete initiatives. Finally, Ambassador Quiñonez highlighted the importance of integrating the policy dialogue of the CIE and Ministerial meetings into the Summit of the Americas process. 

Minister Raul Vallejo spoke of a citizenship revolution in which the Ecuadorian government is giving back to the citizens what belongs to them, through the search for excellence at all levels of the education system and through processes of democratization and inclusion. The Minister highlighted the Constitution’s emphasis on ensuring the rights to education, health and equality of opportunities. The Minister spoke of a series of initiatives promoted by the Ministry to promote healthy, reflective, and democratic educational communities. 

SECOND PLENARY SESSION: Transfer of the Presidency of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE) 

Minister Velez White reported on the activities of the CIE Authorities and Executive Committee during the period of Colombia’s Chairmanship, from the Fifth Meeting of Ministers of Education to the Sixth Meeting of Authorities and Executive Committee of the CIE. Since assuming the chairmanship in November of 2007, Colombia has focused on six strategic areas for education in the region prioritized by the Ministers: education for democratic values and practices; development, care and education for early childhood; teacher professional development; comparable educational indicators; development of workforce competencies; and literacy, with more emphasis on the first four topics.  This strategic orientation has permitted not only that countries assume leadership in the areas of their interest, but also to join forces, concentrate action, and promote specialization within the Secretariat.  In addition, the CIE has advanced in creating a broad network of strategic alliances with organizations such as UNICEF, the IDB, UNESCO, and the Latin American Network of Education Portals (RELPE).  Despite these advances it is still evident that many challenges remain and the educational gaps throughout the continent are unacceptable.

The minister highlighted that the Hemispheric Commitment to Early Childhood, signed in Cartagena in 2007, established guidelines for various sectors of public policy of the OAS Member states. In addition internally within Colombia, a follow-up committee was established to ensure advances on the commitments.  This committee has participation of diverse organizations that have committed resources, technical assistance, and the execution of projects.  The joint effort of OAS Member states has resulted in the positioning of the topic of early childhood education on the political agenda of the region.  The Minister also highlighted the concrete achievements and progress of the Inter-American Program on Education for Democratic Values and Practices, such as the analytic report on policies in education for democratic citizenship in the hemisphere.

Minister Velez White highlighted the importance of having the culture authorities represented at the meeting by Mrs. Celia Toppin from Barbados.  She spoke of the importance of the “sub-fund” (CP/Res. 831) resources as key for the success of the CIE and emphasized the importance of renewing these resources in order to continue the Committee’s work, providing continuity to initiatives and also ensuring the active participation of less developed countries in the political and technical processes. 

The Second Session concluded with the transfer of the Chair of the CIE from Colombia to Ecuador.  Ecuador thanked Colombia, on behalf of the member states, for its successful stewardship of the Committee, and accepted the congratulations of the delegations. 

THIRD PLENARY SESSION: Review of the 2007-2008 Work Plan for the CIE:  Accomplishments, Challenges and Future Plans. Report of the Technical Secretariat

Lenore Yaffee Garcia, Director of the Department of Education and Culture (DEC/OAS), presented an overview of activities carried out under the CIE Work Plan from 2007-2008, reported on the advances made in the five key priority areas of the CIE Work Plan:  Early Childhood Education, Teacher Education and Professional Development, Education for Democratic Citizenship, Comparable Educational Indicators, and Literacy and Adult Education.  In addition, Mrs. Garcia presented an update on the sub fund resources and also other resources mobilized by the technical secretariat through the forging of alliances with key actors at the international, national and local levels.  Mrs. Garcia stated that total resources mobilized for CIE initiatives for the period 2006-2008 are approximately $4,013,920, of which the CIE sub fund represents $1,544,979 or 38% of the total and $2,468,941.85, or 62%, have been mobilized from outside partners and institutions at the international, national, and local levels.  

Mrs. Garcia presented the new website and announced plans for the forums that have been tailored for the Inter-American Committee’s needs, aimed at facilitating communication among member states within the context of the education ministerial and CIE process.  Mrs. Garcia finished her presentation by highlighting the challenges and opportunities for the CIE. Among the challenges Mrs. Garcia mentioned:  many mandates/limited resources (the sub fund is non-renewable); the need to focus on the multilateral and regional advantage of OAS and to avoid duplication of efforts; the challenge of mobilizing resources and creating meaningful partnerships; the challenge of sustaining active participation in follow-up on commitments; government turnover and changing priorities; linking various political processes (Summit of the Americas, Ministerial Meetings, CIE, OAS General Assemblies, etc.), and finally, the challenge of measuring impact.  Among the opportunities Mrs. Garcia highlighted the VI Ministerial Meeting 2009 and the opportunity for member states to share their policy priorities and shape the agenda through various mechanisms including the recent survey sent to all CIE representatives; and the upcoming Summit of the Americas 2009 (Trinidad & Tobago), with its theme "Securing our Citizens' Future by Promoting Human Prosperity, Energy Security and Environmental Sustainability."  In addition, increased collaboration with culture authorities (CIC); and OAS mechanisms for financing technical activities that support policy priorities established in OAS Summit and Ministerial processes including FEMCIDI and the OAS Human Development Fund (“Scholarships”).  For a complete report on the advances see (CIDI/CIE/doc.5/08) 

Dialogue:
Argentina asked what will happen when the sub fund resources are exhausted and also asked about the ongoing reforms within the OAS including those pertaining to FEMCIDI. Ambassador Quiñonez noted that the OAS technical secretariat is actively searching for new resources and ways to leverage the resources that remain.  He noted that some member states contribute to the work of the CIE and called on others to do so, specifying that contributions could be provided with specific funds for projects or alternatively by contributing to the education sector fund in FEMCIDI.  Ambassador Quiñonez noted that the objective of the suggested reforms within the OAS is to strengthen the political processes such as the CIE and other sectoral committees so that FEMCIDI funds and projects are in line with the priorities established by countries in political fora such as the Ministerial meetings. 

Venezuela congratulated Ecuador on the approval of its new constitution. Regarding the CIE Work Plan, Venezuela has advanced on the topic of early childhood education focusing on the Program Simoncito and is currently working on indicators of evaluation in this area. The V Meeting of the Ministers of Education highlighted the importance of working in this topic.  The delegate requested that member states focus more on adult literacy.  

Teacher Professional Development:
Marva Ribeiro, Vice President of the Inter-American Committee on Education, and Adriana Vilela, Education Specialist in the Department of Education and Culture, presented the most recent advances in the priority area of teacher education and professional development. Within this priority area Dr. Ribeiro noted the FEMIDI funded project “Responses to the Challenge of Improving the Quality of Recruitment and Selection, Initial Formation, Professional Development and Evaluation of Teachers in Countries of the Hemisphere” has produced notable policy proposals for reform in this area.  As a result of this project the sub-regions have produced a wealth of documentation and they have designed the framework for a new model of teacher education. 
Building on the results of this project and an earlier, CIE-supported seminar on teacher education, a new phase of CIE support is for a project aimed at supporting Ministries of Education in member States to create or strengthen and implement policies that will enhance and bolster the pedagogical skills of teacher educators and the quality of teacher education for the 21st century.  The project is divided into several components which include: sharing hemispheric project outcomes and outlining an implementation plan, by sub-region, through the organization of A Hemispheric Teacher Education Seminar in Trinidad and Tobago on October 29, 30 and 31, 2008; creation of Inter-American Portal for Teacher Education; piloting of online courses for teacher educators on how to use new technologies linked to innovative pedagogies in the classroom; and, if additional funding is identified, Seminars for Policymakers on the four main topics in the hemispheric project. Partners for all activities include RELPE, IESALC, iEARN, Fundación Evolución, the Ministry of Education of Trinidad and Tobago, and other Ministries of Education, as well as the Department of Education and Culture of the OAS.  She noted that participation for the seminar is confirmed from all 34 member states.
Dialogue: 

Maria Cecilia Velez White, Minister of Education of Colombia, highlighted that this project is very complete and requested information on the portal. She stressed the importance of focusing on the broader impact of the Project referring in particular to the online courses asking if there has been some thought to scaling up the course beyond the number of participants contemplated in the pilot phase. Regarding the online courses, she asked who supports these courses stressing the importance of tutors and follow-up support.  She asked about the legal dimension affecting teachers and proposed undertaking analysis on teacher incentives and teacher professional development. Dr. Ribeiro responded that these courses are pilots with limited resources but that many of the teacher educators who will participate are in teacher education and training institutions and so they will serve as multipliers.  She also stressed that this is a pilot, so that the objective is to produce results that can inform future versions of the project offered to a broader audience. 

Dr. Ribeiro agreed that teacher incentives must be discussed together with teacher unions and associations.  The upcoming seminar in Trinidad and Tobago will incorporate teacher organizations including the National Education Association (NEA) of the United States and the President of the Caribbean Teachers Unions. Haiti noted that one of the main problems in the region is dropout in schools and that the importance that quality of education hinges on the quality of teachers.  The delegate from the Ministry of Education of Suriname noted that that Ministry also strongly supports this project and highlighted the educational reform in Suriname where efforts are now underway to work closely with teachers. 

Education for Democratic Citizenship:
Jorge Baxter, Education Specialist in the Department of Education and Culture, presented a progress report on the Inter-American Program on Education for Democratic Values and Practices, adopted by Ministers of Education in 2005 and endorsed by the recent OAS General Assembly in Medellin. The Inter-American Program has been successfully launched as an alliance of governments, civil society and international organizations, schools, universities, and others who work to promote the development of a culture of democracy through education.  The Program includes three components:  research, professional development, and information exchange. An Advisory Board includes approximately 35 representatives of such international entities as the Inter-American Institute on Human Rights, UNICEF and UNESCO; representatives of Member States’ Education Ministries; and experts from academia and civil society from across the hemisphere. Since its launching at the IV Meeting of Ministers of Education held in Trinidad and Tobago in 2005, the CIE has contributed approximately US $390,000 or 37% of program funds and an additional US $671,000 or 63% has been mobilized for program activities from outside sources, totaling approximately US$1,061,100.00.
Mr. Baxter highlighted some of the following concrete products and achievements since 2007:  Launching of the Inter-American Journal on Education for Democracy at www.ried-ijed.org; the publication of an analytic report entitled National Policies on Education for Democratic Citizenship in the Americas see  http://www.educadem.oas.org/espanol/cpo_politicas.asp; the development of several online courses on education for democracy for teachers, including a course for educators on teaching the principles of the Inter-American Democratic Charter, piloted in Peru in 2006 with participation of 750 teachers (See promotional video and additional background documents at http://www.educadem.oas.org/);  “Education for Democratic Citizenship in the Caribbean:  A Distance Course for Educators” initiated in 2007.  See http://www.oas.org/documents/sap/caribbean/seminar/; and the development of a “Hemispheric Course on Evaluation of Citizenship Education Policies and Programs” developed and currently being piloted with participants in 22 member states. 

Laurie King, Chief Education Officer of the Ministry of Education of Barbados presented an overview of the progress made on the online course Democratic Citizenship in the Caribbean. This OAS project is supported by the Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) and is spearheaded by the OAS Department of Education and Culture in partnership with the University of the West Indies Open Campus and with participation from ministries of education and key experts from around the Caribbean region. The main objectives of the project are to strengthen the capacity of classroom teachers in the English-speaking Caribbean to teach democratic values and practices in their classrooms; and to inform the development of regional and national policy in the area of citizenship education.   In the first phase of the pilot six Caribbean countries will participate: Antigua and Barbuda, Barbados, Grenada, Jamaica, St. Lucia, and Trinidad and Tobago. The project is currently finishing the first phase which focuses on the development and validation of the course curriculum. The first pilot will start in early 2009 and will be offered on the UWI Open Campus virtual platform. The second pilot, targeting a larger group, will be offered in the second half of 2009. 

Finally Mr. Baxter highlighted several of the advances in the information exchange component such as the web portal, the publication of on-line bulletins, and the organization of several seminars focused on good practices in citizenship education, conflict resolution education, and others. 

Luis Sarmiento, representative of the Center for the Promotion of the Book in Latin America and the Caribbean (CERLALC), briefly presented the outlines of the Regional System of Evaluation and Development of Citizenship Competencies (SREDECC) in which six countries participate: Chile, Guatemala, Mexico, Colombia, Paraguay, and Dominican Republic. This project emerged at the IV Ministerial in Trinidad Tobago in 2005, and was submitted to and accepted by the IDB Regional Public Goods facility. Colombia has had an important role in leading this project. The project has three areas of focus: to develop common frameworks and regional consensus on the minimum competencies that a Latin American citizen should have; to develop a system of evaluation that would permit analysis and comparison of the status of citizenship education in the region and with the rest of the world; and to come to a consensus on basic criteria for successful and effective programs and policies in this area.  Various products include national frameworks on what constitute citizenship competencies, a regional framework; and a regional forum.  The countries will participate in the IEA Civic Education Study in late 2008 and early 2009 and also develop a regional, Latin American module of the Study. Project activities include training in the use of the evaluation instrument.  National and regional reports will be produced based on the results of the evaluation. The final component will focus on identifying and systematizing programs in national settings, including evaluation of programs, the compilation and systematization of best practices and the development of an online portal and dissemination of the results.  Finally, the representative emphasized that the project managers hope this project articulates well with the Inter-American Program of the OAS. 

Dialogue:

In this session several countries asked specific questions regarding the three presentations Maria Cecilia Velez White, Minister of Education of Colombia commented on Colombia’s ongoing interest in the topic and especially with regards to the link to evaluation used by teachers to improve their daily practice.  Chile recalled that the OAS analysis of the IEA Civic Education study results in 2004 produced concrete outcomes that informed Chilean policy in this area.  The technical secretariat clarified that the countries that participated in the 1999 IEA evaluation found the experience very useful but that some felt that the test was not adequately adapted to the reality of Latin America.  In this next phase, participating countries, with support of the IEA, have developed their own set of questions that fit the Latin American context. Venezuela asked if the countries that are not participating can observe the process in 2008 and 2009 and also asked for clarification on whether the concept of democratic classrooms incorporates the idea of working on the relationship between schools and communities, teachers and families.  The Technical Secretariat responded in the affirmative to this last question. 

Presentation on the Summit Process: 

Ambassador Quiñonez recalled that the next Summit of the Americas will take place on April 17-19, 2009 with a theme of Securing our Citizen’s Future by Promoting Human Prosperity, Energy Security and Environmental Sustainability.  He stressed that education forms an important part of the Human Prosperity section of the draft declaration and described the ideal process as “bidirectional”, one in which the sectoral authorities have the opportunity to suggest points to be included in the Declaration of the Heads of State. Ambassador Quiñonez invited delegations to provide input on the existing draft texts pertinent to education and also emphasized that CIE delegates should speak with the Foreign Relations authorities in their respective countries regarding suggested changes.  

Dialogue: 

Argentina stressed that the member countries are far from reaching the goals of universalization of primary education and 75 % enrolment in secondary education by 2010.  The delegate also urged that the term “vocational education” be changed to technical education in the Spanish version. The third suggestion is to ensure that early childhood is reflected in the texts and that the other priority areas are endorsed by a general statement regarding the adoption of the ministerial priorities established in the OAS context. Trinidad and Tobago indicated that the word afro-descendents was not appropriate and highlighted the need to reorder the concepts and write a new paragraph that emphasizes the important role of teachers.  Canada suggested proposing that the CIE Work Plan be endorsed by the Summit of the Americas, which would empower the CIE when engaging funders or other agencies.  The United States stressed importance of articulating recommendations through the delegations that currently are negotiating the text. Chile insisted on the importance of stressing early childhood education in the texts and its link to Human Prosperity. Panama stressed the difficulty of reaching the goal in secondary education of 75% enrollment. 

Regional Educational Indicators:
Ana Maria Aceves, representative of the Secretariat of Public Education of Mexico, presented advances in the Regional Education Indicators Project (PRIE).  She noted that we are two years from target for achieving the Summit Goals referenced above, yet the recent report of the PRIE shows we are far from reaching these goals. The objective of the project is to develop and publish comparable educational indicators, to strengthen the national systems of educational statistics, and to make use of the information produced to orient decisions. The activities organized include: the publication of the Educational Panorama report in 2007; five capacity building diagnostic missions, and a technical workshop with 34 member states in Cancun in 2007.  Mrs. Aceves summarized the results of the most recent Panorama with respect to each of the Summit Goals and highlighted the challenges and achievements of the project by component. She described the main objectives of a new, FEMCIDI funded activity that will provide four technical workshops for the Caribbean and Central America; she also presented the main components of a project proposal submitted to the CIE for 2009. (See complete presentation CIDI/CIE/INF.3/08). 
Dialogue: 

Suriname requested a diagnostic mission for the next phase pending resources.  Trinidad and Tobago asked how the recently published UNESCO/OREALC report on proposed early childhood education indicators would impact on the PRIE project.  Chile stressed the need to do an analysis of the indicators proposed by that effort to see if they are adequate and appropriate and the need to ensure the CIE does not duplicate efforts. The Technical Secretariat stressed the importance of articulating efforts by convening all the organizations working on early childhood indicators to discuss the extent to which the recent work by UNESCO on early childhood education indicators meets the needs of the relevant countries. 
Finally the Technical Secretariat requested that the countries review the PRIE project proposal for the next phase and provide comments, if any.  

THIRD PLENARY SESSION
Early Childhood Education:
Estela Ortiz, representing Chile, presented the progress made on planning on the Second Inter-American Symposium: “Transition Policies and Strategies from Birth to Eight Years of Age,” which will be held May 27 to 29, 2009 in Valparaiso, Chile.  In addition to CIE funding, there is support from UNICEF/TACRO, UNESCO/ORELAC, and Chilean government and civil society institutions.  The Organizing Committee consists of representatives from the Ministry of Education and the National Board of Kindergartens of Chile and the OAS Department of Education and Culture (DEC). The Symposium will include National Directors of early childhood, preschool, and basic or primary education programs in the member states, researchers from the region’s universities and representatives from civil society institutions.  Funding for this the event and the research project of which it is part comes from the following sources:  CIE-OAS: US$181,600; government of Chile: US$ 80,000; Bernard van Leer Foundation: US$25,000; UNICEF: US$30,000 UNESCO: US$5,000; Others: US$50,000.  The first meeting of the Organizing Committee and supporting organizations took place in Chile, June 18 to 19, 2008 in order to develop a preliminary agenda, identify speakers, and address logistical and financial issues.

Two consultants are preparing a study on the trends in policies, teaching handbooks and materials, training and formation on the topic of educational transitions in the hemisphere.  Eighty percent (80%) of the study is completed.  The data on the subject of transitions is being compared among OECD, English-speaking, Latin American and Caribbean countries.  The results of this study will be presented at the Second Symposium. Currently, Chile and DEC are consulting member states through a questionnaire about their actions and policies with respect to the birth to three age group (21 countries have responded), the four to six age group (10 countries) and first and second year of basic education (4 countries).  

Gaby Fujimoto, Senior Education Specialist of the Department of Education and Culture reiterated the importance of all member states’ responding to the questionnaire and requested support from the CIE delegates in ensuring completion. 

Gaby Fujimoto and Estela Diaz presented the main findings of the research project on “Trends of Transition Policies in Rural, Indigenous, and Border Communities”. This project, with five member states currently participating, included:  a statistical report on the indigenous and rural population under 8 years of age and a report on the education policies aimed at the indigenous, rural, and border child population, as well as on the topic of transitions in these communities.  Some of the findings of the research highlighted by Mrs. Ortiz include the progressive achievement of equal opportunities in education for the rural and indigenous sectors, through various culturally relevant modalities, as well as continuous improvement in the supply of education for the rural and indigenous sectors.  She also highlighted Governments’ stated intention to support the transition of children, whether from the home to preschool or from preschool to primary school.  The studies highlight the following challenges: greater empowerment of families, assessment of the effectiveness of education, broadening the intercultural bilingual approach, and drafting culturally relevant strategies to support transition in rural and indigenous sectors, especially for entry into school.  

Maria Ana Jaramillo Perez, representative of Colombia, presented a project proposal for the evaluation and monitoring component of early childhood education, which would be a final phase of the CIE-funded early childhood education project.  The objective is to strengthen capacity building on attention to early childhood in ministries, and specialized institutions of civil society, through training of teachers and other educational agents through the development of a system to evaluate the quality of attention to children from birth to 6 years.  The project would include all interested OAS member States.  The proposed results include strengthening the culture of evaluation and promoting reflection and enhancing policymaking to improve the quality of early childhood policies and programs.  Specific objectives include: initiate the design in each country of a system or model of evaluation of the quality of early childhood education at the national level; select existing experiences in the hemisphere and evaluate these.  The first coordinator meeting will take place in Santiago, Chile in late May 2009; the second will take place in Monterrey, Mexico in October of 2009.  Five sub regional reports (MERCOSUR, Andean, Caribbean, and Central America; also the EDI experience with participation of North America) on the state of early childhood education will also be carried out.  These will focus on evaluation models, program evaluation, evaluation experiences, statistics, and the effect of evaluation results on the formulation of policies. 

Dialogue: 

Trinidad and Tobago highlighted the importance of working on a more effective communication strategy that can lead to increased participation and input from the Caribbean on projects that come out of the V Meeting of Ministers.  In particular, she mentioned the project on indigenous populations because Guyana, Suriname, and Belize, which have large indigenous populations, were not included.  Mrs. Fujimoto noted that all Caribbean countries were invited and that, in addition, there will be a second phase of the project that will include more direct work with CARICOM.  Mrs. Fujimoto highlighted the need to secure additional financing to support participation by additional member states and asked the Caribbean to help in this task.  Haiti emphasized that in the Symposium of Valparaiso attention should be focused on the important dimension of language.  Policies in many countries state that schools will teach in the home language of children even when that is not the dominant language in the country, but in reality that often does not occur. 
Mexico suggested that the PRIE work together with the Technical Secretariat to incorporate in the FEMCIDI funded workshop in the Caribbean the topic of early childhood indicators.  In addition, if new resources are approved for a final phase of PRIE, then we should include a meeting to discuss how the PRIE can support the Early Childhood projects. Venezuela committed to supporting the project by offering the results of the current evaluation they are undertaking and to support the project that focuses on indigenous and border communities.  The Chair stated that member countries would have two weeks to express their interest in participating in the project on transitions in rural, indigenous and border communities.  Trinidad and Tobago stated that two weeks is insufficient for making a decision because funding requests must be approved through the Cabinet. 

FIFTH PLENARY SESSION: Joint Activities of the CIE and CIC

Lenore Yaffee Garcia, Director of Education and Culture of the OAS, introduced this session by noting that since 2003 the authorities of the Inter-American Committee on Culture (CIC) have expressed strong interest in working more closely with the education sector.  Authorities of both committees participated in the 13th Regular Meeting of the Inter-American Council on Integral Development (CIDI) in May 2008, at which the importance of cross-sectoral collaboration within the OAS was emphasized.  Also at that time, at the invitation of the CIC authorities, the authorities of the CIE attended a CIC planning meeting (May 15-16 in Washington).   
Mrs. Garcia shared the draft texts from the declaration of the upcoming meeting of the Ministers of Culture (scheduled in Barbados on November 20 and 21, 2008) that highlight the importance of cooperation between the two sectors in order to ensure that appropriate programming is put in place in education to ensure that creativity, identity, and preparation for 21st century employment, including in the creative industries, are strengthened..  She described several concrete proposals for possible future collaboration that have been presented in the framework of the CIC, including:  “Stimulating Diversity and Creative Expression through Education:  Sharing Good Practices” – A Proposal by the Government of Barbados; “2010, Gabriela Mistral Inter-American Culture Year” – A Proposal by the Government of Chile; “The role of the arts and communications media in promoting democratic values and practices among children and youth” – a project organized within the context of the Inter-American Program on Democratic Values and Practices, with a seminar of the same name to be held in 2009; and the recent event “Ignite the Americas” (Toronto, Canada – September 16 – 21, 2008) that brought together young leaders in the arts and culture to produce policy recommendations for Ministers, a “toolkit” of practical resources to assist youth entrepreneurs in cultural industries, and the development of a network of youth arts organizations that work to effect social change through art and culture.
Cecilia Toppin, Director of Cultural Policy and Research of the Government of Barbados, presented her reflections and a proposal for joint work between CIE and CIC.  She noted that research has shown that involvement in activities of culture and arts can support a sense of identity, increase self-confidence, build better interpersonal relationships, develop a greater sense of social responsibility, increase discipline, and even reduce substance abuse.  So there are social benefits to integrating cultural and arts activities into school curricula. There are also proven economic benefits in encouraging the cultural expressions of our people.  Mrs. Toppin highlighted the challenge of making school relevant and of leveraging and fostering the creativity of youth. Collaboration with ministries of education are seen as of paramount importance.  Changes need to start at the preschool level to develop that creativity and to strengthen the cultural content of the educational system.  The proposal for a joint activity developed by the Government of Barbados was presented to all delegates.  One component of the proposal calls for a joint meeting between authorities of the two committees and also the organization of a workshop that would bring together policymakers and experts from both sectors to exchange successful experiences.

Dialogue:

Chile congratulated the delegate of Barbados and highlighted the importance of CIE and CIC working together. The CIE delegation of Chile is very interested in participating in the proposed workshop and has communicated its interest to their cultural authorities. Chile highlighted the importance of this topic in the context of cultural and linguistic diversity. Jamaica endorsed the proposal and expressed hope that intellectual property rights would also be addressed in the proposed cultural / education workshop.  Venezuela highlighted the consultation that currently exists between its education and culture ministries and spoke about a current initiative on literacy for all sectors of society; the delegation supports the idea of articulating efforts between the two sectors within the context of the OAS.  Ecuador echoed Venezuela’s vision that education and culture are indivisible and that culture must be addressed in the classroom.  Ecuador expressed enthusiasm and interest in participating in the project proposal on the role of arts and communications media in promoting democratic values and practices.  The chair asked delegations, upon returning home, to discuss with appropriate national actors their possible contributions to the proposals for working together. 

Literacy: 

The chair introduced this session by noting that this initiative follows up on a mandate from the IV Summit of the Americas and that the Technical Secretariat has been working to articulate efforts with other institutions and organizations that are working with member countries to support literacy in the region. 

Gaby Fujimoto, Senior Education Specialist, DEC/OAS, presented the advances. She noted that on June 3, 2008, the OAS General Assembly adopted resolution AG/RES 2387 (XXXVIII-O/08) “Eradicating Illiteracy and Fighting Diseases that Affect Integral Development,” which ratifies the mandates from the IV Summit and the 2006 OAS General Assembly, which asked the OAS to undertake a study of successful programs and practices in developing literacy skills in adult or youth populations.  

The CIE work group convened to examine how best to follow-up on these mandates emphasized that the OAS should seek to coordinate with other institutions, to ensure that there is no duplication of efforts.  The Technical Secretariat established a virtual forum on adult literacy but, unfortunately, very few countries participated.  The OAS (DEC) approached UNESCO, CREFAL, and OEI in order to explore coordination on the topic of literacy. 

Mrs. Fujimoto focused on what has been done by the Technical Secretariat to respond to the mandates; especially by supporting and participating in the Regional Conference on Literacy for Latin America and the Caribbean and the preparatory meeting “From Literacy to Life-long Learning: The Challenges of Teaching Literacy and Adult Education” for CONFINTEA VI, held on September 10-13, 2008, in Mexico City. That meeting took place in preparation for the World Conference on Adult Education (CONFINTEA) to be held in Brazil in April 2009.
a) 
The CIE was represented by Raúl Omar Martínez, a specialist in the teaching of literacy and adult education from Colombia, and the DEC Senior Education Specialist, Gaby Fujimoto.  Support was provided by the CIE “sub-fund,” as authorized by the authorities in March 2008.
b) 
Travel grants were provided for national literacy and adult education directors for the regional conference held in Mexico. The OAS Department of Human Resource Development, in coordination with the DEC, selected nine national directors and civil society representatives, through a competitive process, to receive air fare grants: from Bolivia, Ecuador, Peru, Uruguay, Venezuela, and Saint Kitts and Nevis.  Board and lodging expenses were defrayed by Mexico’s National Institute of Adult Education (INEA) under an agreement with UNESCO/Head Office and in consultation with the CIE Technical Secretariat.

c)
A study of the status of literacy and adult education policies and programs in the countries of the Caribbean.  The Technical Secretariat of the DEC commissioned Dr. Joel Warrican of the University of the West Indies (Cave Hill campus, Barbados) to produce the study entitled “Public Policies, Strategies, and Programs for Literacy and Adult Education in the Nations of the Caribbean (2003-2008).”  This activity also was supported through the CIE “sub-fund.”
The study was translated into Spanish and delivered to INEA and UNESCO. Dr. Warrican’s paper is available at  CIDI/CIE/INF.6/08 Dr. Fujimoto highlighted some of the main findings of the study, including that the diversity across countries (linguistic, ethnic, etc.) is a serious challenge for the development of any regional program in literacy. 

Dialogue:
Venezuela welcomed the efforts made and recognized the challenge of language to expanding some literacy programs.  Venezuela offered to provide its experience, resources, and programs to other countries that are interested. Venezuela also reiterated the importance of following up on the mandate from the Summit.  Suriname asked if there is time to provide input on the draft of the literacy study and highlighted some discrepancies with regard to the information on Suriname. Dr. Fujimoto suggested the end of 2008 as a deadline for input from member countries on the study and this deadline was accepted.  
Ecuador described work with illiterate populations especially with those in indigenous communities and the importance of working in the mother tongue of each population.  Colombia highlighted its work with displaced persons in conflict zones called “Escuelas de Perdón y Reconciliación – ESPERE” The project works not only on literacy but also integrates reconciliation and conflict resolution, and has been very successful. Colombia is very interested in learning more about other countries’ initiatives and requested that the Technical Secretariat assist in disseminating this information. Panama asked if there are impact studies on programs that use written native language because many studies focus on the oral dimension. Haiti began work in this area with the creation of the Secretariat for Literacy in 1986. The current problem is that Creole should be used, however there is a political problem associated with literacy and the use of Creole. Haiti has received cooperation from Cuba and its program “Yo Si Puedo”. Haiti has more demand than available resources.  Honduras spoke of its three programs: PRELEVA, EDUCATODOS, Yo Si Puedo. The teachers union has been involved in Yo Si puedo. The first two programs provide certification while Yo Si Puedo focuses on developing basic math and literacy skills. Honduras is also currently working on a cooperation agreement with Cuba in order to enhance the Yo Si Puedo program.

SIXTH PLENARY SESSION: Consideration of Topics related to policies and procedures 
Lenore Yaffee Garcia presented an update on the status of the “reserve sub-fund” (CP/Res 831) in education. The CIE Authorities and Executive Committee have approved funds from this source to support projects and activities in the CIE Work Plan that provide concrete follow-up to mandates of the Ministers of Education.  The initial amount allocated was US$ 2,000,000. Interest has accrued on the account in the amount of approximately US $216,000.  For specific amounts allocated to each of the projects under the five priority areas in the CIE work plan see CIDI/CECIE/doc.5/08 rev.3. 

Mrs. Garcia also presented the new version of the DEC website that covers the work of the OAS in education including the work of the CIE.  The website transformation to a content management format is intended to keep information on the website timely and also to save money because the education specialists now will be able to add and modify content directly. 

Gloria Vidal, Vice Minister of Education of Ecuador, announced Ecuador’s offer to host the VI Meeting of Ministers of Education in the framework of CIDI, to take place in August 2009.  The Vice Minister opened the floor to delegations in order to hear possible suggestions on themes for the upcoming ministerial. 

Dialogue:
Colombia proposed as a potential topic teacher education, with a focus on incentives and statutes regarding teachers.  Colombia currently is working on a law regarding teachers and therefore would welcome the opportunity to learn from other experiences.  Venezuela is concerned with the topic of youth especially at the level of secondary education.  This interest stems from the apparent lack of interest among youth in education and suggests the need for a deep analysis of the curriculum, particularly with respect to the social and affective dimension of schooling. Suriname stressed the importance of deepening the commitments and ensuring we move beyond declarations and documents to concrete actions.  Honduras expressed interest in the Colombian proposal to focus on legal frameworks related to teachers and stressed the importance of examining the relationship between ministries and teachers unions. Chile requested the findings of the survey circulated by the Technical Secretariat to gauge interest in possible Ministerial topics within member states.  The Technical Secretariat responded that only a few countries have answered the questionnaire and suggested extending the deadline in order to receive additional input on possible themes.  Chile suggested the topic of social cohesion as a central theme because it includes issues such as access, inclusion, and poverty as well as topics such as early childhood education and education for democratic citizenship, all of which relate to educational quality and equity.  Chile also stressed the importance of examining financing for education.  Brazil highlighted the importance of linking the next education ministerial with the outcomes of the V Summit meeting in Trinidad and Tobago.  Canada stressed the need to make sure the agenda reflects the established priorities of the CIE in order to provide continuity.  One thing that Canada is looking at is what skill sets the 21st century learner needs; the Canadian delegate suggested that all of the other topics flow from this unifying theme.  Trinidad and Tobago suggested examining the draft Summit concept paper when selecting an overarching theme and agreed that Canada’s suggestion could include the various subthemes mentioned by other delegates such as teachers, school financing, leadership, secondary education, school to work transition, behavior management, etc.
Lenore Yaffee Garcia presented a draft revised version of the paragraphs on education for the upcoming Summit of the Americas that attempted to integrate the oral comments received from delegations the prior day as well as written comments received from the delegations of Trinidad and Tobago and Argentina.  Mrs. Garcia stated that the Technical Secretariat had attempted to emphasize, in this version, the fact that education is a system and that addressing each level of education in a separate paragraph may not be the best approach.  The suggested text addresses Argentina’s concerns regarding the impossibility of reaching the previously established Summit goals by 2010, the absence of any language to marshal the resources to help the ministers of education in their efforts to address the many challenges in education; and finally, the suggestion to ensure that the Ministerial declarations and the CIE work plan be specifically referenced in the Summit text. 

The preliminary draft presented by the Technical Secretariat appears as Annex 2 to this document, and a process was established to give all CIE delegations an opportunity to review and consider whether the revised draft is appropriate.  Ecuador as Chair of the CIE offered to take the text to the foreign ministry of Ecuador for presentation at the upcoming SIRG meeting.  Each ministry of education would contact their national Summit coordinator to reiterate that this is the view of the education authorities and request their support in SIRG meetings.  Chile agreed with the process suggested by the Technical Secretariat but also suggested that the text could be shortened to avoid duplication of ideas and to insert the concept of the right to education as an instrument to promote equity.  Venezuela also agreed with Chile on the importance of highlighting education as a right and expressed some concern with the terminology in the proposed texts that stresses the role of education in promoting competitiveness.  Finally, in light of the world financial crisis, Venezuela cautioned against committing to specific targets in terms of financing education at the national level.  The Technical Secretariat committed to circulating a slightly condensed and revised version of the text to respond to views expressed during the discussion.  
CLOSING SESSION


The CIE Chair, Minister Raul Vallejo, concluded the deliberations of the Fourth Regular Meeting by reflecting both on the value of inter-American dialogue and on the importance of ensuring that this dialogue must eventually translate into concrete changes in the classroom.  The Minister highlighted the importance of preserving cultural identity in a world of increasing homogeneity and noted that education has to be understood as a vehicle to rescue our cultural identity while inserting ourselves into the world.  He stressed the importance of political will to participate in and take advantage of regional dialogues.  The Minister thanked the delegations for their contributions, the Vice Minister for chairing the meeting, and the Technical Secretariat of the DEC/OAS, for its support.  

Lenore Yaffee Garcia provided closing remarks, thanking the people of Ecuador for their warm reception and the Ministry of Education of Ecuador and its personnel for their hard work and generous hospitality throughout the meeting. In addition, she congratulated all of the delegations for their contributions during a very productive meeting.  Mrs. Garcia read the draft final agreements of the meeting, which are included as Annex 1, below.  Delegations were wished a safe journey home and the meeting was adjourned.
Annex 1

Draft Agreements of the IV Regular Meeting of the

Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE)

As read during the closing session on October 15, 2008

The IV Regular Meeting of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE) was inaugurated with words of welcome from Minister of Education Lic. Raúl Vallejo Corral and Ambassador Alfonso Quiñonez, Executive Secretary for Integral Development of the Organization of American States.  The initial sessions were chaired by Minister of Education of Colombia, Cecilia Maria Velez White, Chair of the CIE for the period 2007-2008.

Minister Velez reviewed the progress, achievements, and challenges of the CIE over the course of the past year.  The delegates voiced their thanks to Colombia for its hard work and effective leadership of the Committee during the period of its Chairmanship.

The Chairmanship of the Committee was passed from Colombia to Ecuador, and the delegates congratulated the Minister of Education of Ecuador, Lic. Raul Vallejo, on assuming the CIE Chairmanship for the period 2008-2009.  

Delegates reviewed the Work Plan of the CIE and the progress made on projects underway in each of the priority topics established by Ministers of Education:  Teacher Preparation, Education for Democratic Citizenship, Early Childhood Education, Education Indicators and Evaluation, Literacy and Adult Education.

Delegations considered the text of the draft declaration of the V Summit of the Americas presented by the host country, Trinidad and Tobago, and expressed interest in offering suggestions of a modified text for the proposed draft paragraphs on education in the Human Prosperity section that could better reflect the realities of the education sector.  They reviewed a proposal for modified text prepared by the Technical Secretariat with input from the delegations, and expressed agreement with its spirit and general principles; they requested the technical secretariat to review the proposal to eliminate redundancies and to circulate a new version after the conclusion of the meeting.  

Delegations would have until October 30th to send to the President of the CIE and the technical secretariat their input and suggestions on this proposed draft paragraphs.  The Presidency of the CIE will channel the final proposal of the CIE together with an explanation for the changes made through the appropriate national channels so that these changes will be considered in the next meeting of the SIRG (Summit Implementation Review Group) to meet in Antigua and Barbuda in November 2008 (date to be determined).  The Chair also requested that each delegation make an effort to contact its National Summit Coordinator (generally, in Ministries of Foreign Affairs) in order to ensure that the input of the CIE is considered by delegations negotiating the final draft declaration.  

Delegates agreed on the importance of coordinating efforts in the definition of indicators of early childhood education, and recommended consultations between the Regional Education Indicators Project (PRIE), coordinated by Mexico, the CIE early childhood education projects emanating from the V Meeting of the Ministers of Education, and other projects and organizations in the region active in this field.  In particular, they recommended analysis of the relevance of the early childhood indicators recently proposed by UNESCO to the OAS projects.

The meeting noted that two proposals for continuation of CIE projects: New Approaches to Policy and Practice for Teacher educators in the Americas:  A seminar to launch the Inter-American Teacher Educator Network (ITEN)” and the Inter-American Program on Education for Democratic Values and Practices, 2008-2009 were reviewed by the meeting of the CIE authorities and executive committee on May 13, 2008 and subsequently approved for partial funding from the “sub-fund” (CP Res 831) by CIE authorities (per letter from CIE President to SEDI Executive Secretary received in July 2008.
In addition, two proposals were presented to the Quito meeting for continuation of existing CIE projects:  the PRIE project as proposed by Mexico and for the next phase of the Early Childhood project focused on the topic of evaluation, presented by Colombia.  Member states received a copy of the PRIE proposal as part of their documentation for the Quito meeting.  The Technical Secretariat will circulate a written version of the Early Childhood project as soon as it is received from Colombia. Member states were requested to send their comments and recommendations on these proposals to the Technical Secretariat as soon as possible.  As provided in the CIE regulations, CIE authorities could then determine whether to allocate resources from the “sub-fund” for a final phase of these projects. 

With respect to the project on “Policy Tendencies in Early Childhood Transitions in Indigenous, Rural and Border Communities,” delegations have two weeks to express interest in participating if they are not already part of the project.  Expressions of interest would need to be accompanied by identification of resources to support such participation.  At present, Brazil, Colombia, Peru, and Venezuela participate in this project with support from the Bernard Van Leer Foundation; Chile participates with resources of the Chilean government; Mexico will participate in a second phase with support from the Government of China; and Bolivia and Costa Rica would participate with funds from UNICEF.
With respect to the topic of Literacy and Adult Education, the meeting recognized the contribution of the CIE (and the OAS more broadly) to the Regional Conference on literacy and adult education sponsored by UNESCO and INEA and held in Mexico City on September 10-13, 2008.  The Committee decided that continued efforts in this area should be in support of existing efforts in the region, including those led by other international organizations.

Delegations expressed interest in collaboration between the education and culture sectors as suggested in the presentation made by the delegate representing the Culture Ministry of Barbados, in light of the need to make education relevant to young people.  The delegates agreed to consult upon their return to capitals with the proper authorities regarding the potential areas of collaboration between the Inter-American Committee on Culture (CIC) and the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE) in order to inform the Culture authorities of this interest at their next Ministerial meeting to be held in Barbados on November 20-21, 2008. 

Delegates welcomed the offer of Ecuador to host the VI Meeting of Ministers of Education, with a tentative timeframe of late July or early August 2009 and a possible central theme of teacher preparation.  Delegates debated the central theme and suggested focusing on a relative broad but timely topic such as an analysis of the knowledge, skills, and values needed for education to be relevant in the 21st century, which could include elements of teacher preparation, secondary education reform, use of information technology, and others.  The Technical Secretariat has only received a small number of responses to its questionnaire requesting that Ministries of Education identify their preferences with respect to the topic(s) of the VI Ministerial; those delegates whose Ministries had not done so agreed to submit their responses in a timely fashion.  The Chair indicated that Ecuador would provide further details on a timeframe for preparation of the VI Ministerial, including the date for a possible preparatory meeting, in early 2009.

The meeting thanked the Government and people of Ecuador for their hospitality during the IV Regular Meeting of the CIE.  In addition, warm thanks were extended to Minister Vallejo for his vision and his leadership of major portions of the meeting, as well to Vice Minister Gloria Vidal for her very effective chairing of the remainder of the meeting. 

Annex 2
Proposed modifications to Draft Summit Declaration as submitted by the Ministry of Education of Ecuador on behalf of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE)

EXISTING TEXT IN LATEST VERSION V SUMMIT DRAFT DECLARATION 

24. We affirm that equitable and timely access to quality education, adapted to local and global realities, is a human right, a public good and a political priority.  We therefore commit to continue promoting access to quality basic education for all.  Improving early childhood care and education, primary education and continuous teacher training are essential approaches to achieving universal primary education by 2010.  We also instruct the Ministers responsible for Education to increase efforts to measure student learning outcomes in the Americas by the year 2010. 
25. We reaffirm our commitment to achieving a secondary education enrollment rate of at least 75% by the year 2010 and we now call on the Ministers of Education, with the support of the OAS and specialized regional institutions, to develop gender-sensitive strategies to make secondary education accessible to all our young people, by 2015, especially the most vulnerable and those with special education needs.  These strategies must include reform of curricula based on the principles of equity, quality, relevance and efficiency in education, take into account cultural, linguistic and ethnic diversity, and encourage innovation and creativity. 
26. Recognizing that education is a lifelong process that promotes social inclusion and allows people to contribute fully to the development of society, we agree to give high priority to improving and expanding literacy as well as access to tertiary, vocational and adult education.  We, therefore, commit to increasing the tertiary education participation rate to a minimum of 40 per cent by 2020, and urge countries which have already made considerable advances in this area to exchange best practices that will support the efforts of other countries to achieve this target.  We also commit to support the ongoing professional development of teachers. 
COMMENTS BY THE CIE ON EXISTING TEXT

1.
The current text artificially divides phases of the education to which all citizens have a human right into separate levels, treated in separate paragraphs, leading to artificial divisions and competition when in fact a systemic approach to education is necessary to meet the current needs of the region.

2.
The current text refers to “continuous teacher training” and describes it as essential to achieve universal primary education.  In fact, numerous recent studies demonstrate that while the quality of teachers, and teaching, is one of a handful of factors that can improve educational outcomes, in only two out of 18 countries of the region could at least 90% of the teaching force be considered to meet minimum qualifications, as of 2005.  This suggests that considerable efforts are required both in initial teacher education and in ongoing professional development to achieve all of the region´s education goals.

3.
The Regional Education Indicators Project (PRIE) demonstrates that “while access to primary education in the region is virtually universal, completion is not….the result of high repetition and drop out rates.”  With respect to secondary enrolment, as of the latest (PRIE) statistics, only 10 of the 34 countries had achieved the goal.  In six countries, net enrolment rates are below 60%.  In only two countries (one more was extremely close) had the goal of 75% of young people completing secondary education been achieved.

4.
Given these realities, it invites cynicism to have the Leaders recommit to achieving these goals by 2010 (in other words, in one year).  In addition, the existing language seems to put all the burden on the Ministers without at the same time assuring some level of investment, as has been done elsewhere in the Summit draft document, for example with respect to Health and with respect to Research and Innovation.  The Fourth World Education Forum, meeting in Rio de Janeiro Brazil in March 2006 called on all nations to spend at least six percent of their GDP on education and numerous nations have chosen to work toward this target.

5. 
Paragraph 26 refers to “vocational” education, an outdated term.  The correct reference should be to “technical” or “vocational-technical” education.

6.
The Ministers of Education have adopted two action documents since the last Summit, and these should be recognized here:  The “Hemispheric Commitment to Early Childhood Education” adopted at the V Ministerial meeting in Cartagena in November, 2007, and the Work Plan of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE), which seeks to implement the priorities set by the Ministers at their III, IV and V meetings, and which was reviewed and adopted by the CIE at its IV Regular Meeting in Quito, Ecuador, in October 2008.

PROPOSED SUBSTITUTE TEXT:  (4 PARAGRAPHS, 345 WORDS)

24. We affirm that equitable and timely access to quality education at all levels, adapted to local and global realities, is a human right, a public good and a political priority.  Recognizing that investing in quality care and education from birth through the early years of primary education has been shown conclusively to improve learning, social, health, and employment outcomes, we reaffirm the Hemispheric Commitment to Early Childhood Education adopted by the Ministers of Education in 2007. 

25. We will redouble our efforts to fulfill our commitments to achieving universal completion of primary education and a secondary education enrollment rate of at least 75%, with increasing percentages of young people completing this level.  We recognize that while important progress has been made toward the targets we set ourselves at the Second Summit, these goals will not be met by 2010 and significant efforts as well as innovative approaches are still required. We will work to increase overall investment in education to 6% of GDP in order to improve educational outcomes, and we will place high priority on teacher development from initial preparation through all phases of the teaching career.  We instruct the Ministers responsible for Education to increase efforts to measure student learning outcomes in the Americas by the year 2010.  We call upon them, with the support of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE), the OAS General Secretariat, and other partners, to implement the CIE Work Plan 2008-2010 to advance our objectives.

26. To make secondary education accessible and relevant to all our young people, especially the most vulnerable and those with special education needs, we call upon Ministers of Education, with the support of the OAS and specialized international, regional, and civil society institutions, to develop educational strategies and curricula that are gender-sensitive, take into account cultural, linguistic and ethnic diversity, and encourage innovation and creativity.

27. Recognizing that education is a lifelong process that promotes social inclusion and democratic citizenship and allows people to contribute fully to the development of society, we will give high priority to improving and expanding literacy as well as access to tertiary, technical-vocational and adult education.  We intend to increase the tertiary education participation rate to a minimum of 40 per cent by 2020.
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2.	E = español,  I = inglés,  F = francés,   P = portugués
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